S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th February 2015 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr D Gerrard, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M A Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
County Councillor Mr J Law and Borough Councillors Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds 
APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan and Mr D Steward-Brown
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th January 2015, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Clapham, seconded by Mr Evans, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: –None.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Daubney stated that the Government Settlement had been received just before Christmas and since then a lot of time had been spent working out the budgets.

Cllr Daubney stated that £7.5 million had been saved since 2009 and added that the Borough Council still needs to find a further £2.2 million of savings.

It was confirmed that the Borough Council will continue to freeze Council Tax and Car Parking fees.

Cllr Daubney was pleased to report that Kings Lynn is part of the Hansa European Business Network. He said that a Cooperating Together Business Conference would be held in March. He said that this will demonstrate to the Government local enterprise.
He explained that the Government puts funding into this which in turn allows support to be given to the Construction College and has helped complete the Business Innovation Centre.
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Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Elections would be taking place in May.
Rev Tate spoke regarding the Local Development Framework and was pleased to see that the residents of Marsh Lane had managed to persuade the Borough Council to revise and reduce its plans for housing development in their area.

He said that in South Wootton there are proposals to build 900 new homes and he hoped that residents of South Wootton will be listened to in the same way.

Cllr Daubney said that South Wootton is a desirable area and developers wish to develop here. He said that unless a plan is in place, there is a danger of it becoming a free for all. He asked members to bare in mind that the Government wants a certain amount of new housing. He said if reductions are made in areas, the numbers will be pushed elsewhere.

Both Mr Price and Mr Evans spoke about a television programme they had seen when Brandon Lewis MP had stated that no council is under pressure to build new homes.
Mr Evans stated that he had also attended a NALC meeting and the same message had been given.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that he would speak to Brandon Lewis MP and ask for clarification.

Mr Price said that the Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-Submission document is currently out for consultation and people have been asked to respond using a special form. It was said that this has put some people off responding.

Mr Price informed members that it has now been established that the Borough Council will accept letters from residents however the points made must refer to the individual Policy Numbers.

Rev Tate stated that if residents do not put in their representations, the Borough Council will not know how people feel. 

Mrs Cornwell said that to assist residents she would put the Parish Councils Representations prepared by Bidwell’s on to the Parish Council’s Website.
Cllr Daubney stated that both he and Cllr Nockolds had worked extremely hard to get the numbers of proposed new homes for South Wootton reduced to where they are. He said that there is a pressure from the Government to build new homes.
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Mr Price said that South Wootton Parish Council has the credible evidence to say that further reductions are needed.

Borough Councillor Nockolds was pleased to say that after reports from the public at Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel meetings the area of land called Kettlewell Lane Park at Littleport Street has been compulsory purchased by the Borough Council.

She explained that the area of land had become very overgrown. She said that the Borough Council had worked with the Norfolk Wildlife Trust to produce a conservation plan and that bird and bat boxes would be put up at the site. 
Cllr Nockolds informed members that silverware and arts have been boxed up and sent to the Norfolk Archives Office to enable restoration of the Town Hall. She said that the King John Cup and the King John Sword have been kept for display during the Magna Carta celebrations. It was said that tendering has commenced for the Town Hall work. 

County Councillor Law: Report Circulated.

Rev Tate thanked Cllr Law for his response to the “Stopping Up” at Albion, 2 Church Lane, South Wootton.

It was said that there were still concerns regarding certain points, it was felt that Planners rely upon the developers plans.
Cllr Law said that from past experience, Planning Agents have submitted the red line and Planners believe this to be right.
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough stated that the next meeting would be held on 4th March 2015. 
Finance – In the absence of Mr Jordan, Mr Price confirmed that no meeting had been held, however stated that there was one issue to formalise regarding the Monthly Bank Reconciliation.

He explained that since the new Financial Regulations although he and Mr Jordan receive a copy of the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation it is necessary/ good practice to have these checked and initialled. Mrs Cornwell thought this would be best done at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
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Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.
Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Mr Evans stated that everything was as per the minutes.
Local Development Framework: Mr Price spoke regarding the Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-Submission document and confirmed that Mr Alflatt from Bidwell’s had prepared the Parish Councils representations document.

He explained that with approval from the Parish Council it is ready to be sent to the Borough Council.

Mr Price pointed out that Mr Alflatt had suggested that support from North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils may add weight to the representations document.
Mr Price confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council had already given their support, however a response from Castle Rising Parish Council was awaited.

Members hoped that Castle Rising Parish Council would support the representations produced by Bidwell’s. After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the document should be submitted to the Borough Council, this was seconded by Mr Evans with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Post Office Relocation: Mr Price stated that the relocation of the Nursery Lane Post Office to Talking Heads at St Augustine’s Way has been estimated to take place towards the end of April, early May 2015.

It was said that the Car Parking area at St Augustine’s Way is still in a terrible state.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mrs Dorothy Pulsford-Harris had managed to contact the owners who have confirmed that they are awaiting quotes for resurfacing work.

Cllr Nockolds said she had recently attended a meeting with the manager of the Tesco Express who also stated that they are trying to contact the Car Park owners regarding the situation.
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Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL): Mr Price confirmed that the Borough Council is currently consulting on the CIL charging schedule; the consultation period finishes on 27th February 2015.
Mr Price stated that he had contacted Mr Alflatt at Bidwell’s to obtain a quote to prepare representations on behalf of the Parish Council.

Mr Price stated that Bidwell’s would review the consultation documents, including the viability evidence and prepare written representations on behalf of the Parish Council at a cost of no more that £900 plus VAT.

It was said that assuming the South Wootton Parish Council Neighbourhood Plan is accepted, the Parish Council would receive 25% of the CIL monies.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Alflatt at Bidwell’s to produce written representations to the CIL Charging Schedule; this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
Members noted that the representations would need to be submitted before 27th February 2015. In view of this, Mr Price proposed that authority should be delegated to Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Evans; this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

Policy – Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Ken Plummer had retired on Tuesday 3rd February 2015 and that Mr Ryan Harrowing had spent his last day at the Borough Council on Friday 6th February 2015.

She said that Ryan had commenced his full time position with the Parish Council on Monday 9th February 2015.

Mrs Cornwell explained that Ryan has been booked on to the Play Equipment Inspection Course on 18th March 2015 and his Driving Test is booked for 3rd March 2015.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had spoken to Mr Price and Mr Smallwood and asked members how they felt about the Parish Council funding the cost of the £60 Driving Test. After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should pay the £60 for Ryan’s Driving Test, this was seconded by Rev Tate with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Members enquired about a trailer for Ryan.  It was said that in the past the Parish Council had hired Mr Plummer’s trailer at a cost of £1.50 per day.

Members asked if Mrs Cornwell could contact Mr Plummer to see if he wishes to sell his trailer to the Parish Council.
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Mrs Cornwell said that she is awaiting further information regarding Chainsaw Training.

Finally, Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Pension Scheme and asked members if they were happy for Ryan to join the Scheme. Mrs Albinson proposed that Ryan could join the Pension Scheme; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
Mr Smallwood confirmed that Ryan now has a Contract of Employment and Job Description in place which both he and Mr Price are happy with.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached. 
Junior School – See attached. 
Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that the next meeting would be held on 24th February 2015. 
He said that some concerns had been raised regarding the Picnic in the Park Event. It was said that the Football Club had sought authority for a 30th Anniversary Event on Wootton Park, however it has since been learnt that this is in conjunction with the Picnic in the Park Event.

Members commented that the Picnic in the Park Committee have never approached the Wootton Park Association for authority to hold an event this year.

Cllr Nockolds said that an email had been received from Claire Johnson of the South Wootton Fete Committee who had been concerned that both events are only one week apart and that the Picnic in the Park event has been heavily promoted at the schools.

Mr Price commented that he had felt that the Football Anniversary event had been arranged close to the South Wootton Fete event; however it would not be in conflict. He said he did not realise that a full Picnic in the Park event had been scheduled.
Mr Price stated that the matter will be resolved at the next Wootton Park Committee Meeting.

Finally, Mr Narborough stated that the Wootton Park Committee is seeking a new Treasurer if anyone is interested in the role.
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South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that she had attended a meeting at the Pond on Wootton Park. She explained that along with the Norfolk Wildlife Trust, South Wootton in Bloom hope to help with a community planting project to rejuvenate the pond area.
She explained that a Grant is currently being applied for from the Norfolk Coast Partnership Sustainable Development Fund which if approved will cover the cost of the work.

Mrs Cornwell explained that part of the project includes a new hexagonal picnic table, with an interpretation board insert providing information regarding wildlife corridors.

Mrs Cornwell said that Kate Dougan from the Norfolk Coast Partnership had suggested that perhaps the Parish Council would be willing to make a small contribution towards the project. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that the cost of the Interpretation board was £49 and asked if members would agree to the purchase of this as the Parish Councils contribution. Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should fund the £49 cost of the interpretation board, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mrs Albinson reminded members that the Open Gardens event would be going ahead in June 2015. She said if anyone wished to open their garden on the day could they please contact her.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Norfolk Wildlife Trust  
Activities- February 2015



  Info

Police



Scale Down Public Enquiry Office Service            “ 

Norfolk ALC


Weekly Update




    “

WNVCA & NRCC

Joining Forces




    “

Mrs Cornwell informed members that some communication had been received from the Police regarding an opportunity for Local Council’s to develop partnership with Norfolk Constabulary by contributing to a 50/50 match funded scheme to part fund PCSO’s. 





 

After discussion, Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should take no further action regarding the matter; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 
Mr Price said that if anyone has anything for the next Newsletter could they please inform Mrs Cornwell.
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9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list. 
Bank balances as at 30.1.2015
Community Account
      

  25,137.94
Step saver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           145,000.00
Total                                                                             £170,137.94
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th March 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th March 2015                                                                                Chairman 
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